NEWSLETTER
TOWN OF LEVERETT                       www.leverett.ma.us
APRIL 2024
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING APRIL 27, 2024
Positions up for election and known candidates running:

Assessors: One three-year: *Jim Staros (Y);
Board of Health: one three-year term, one one-year term: John Hillman (Y); Alan Goodman (Y);
Constable: one three-year: *Brian Emond (Y); 

Finance Committee: one three-year term: *Nancy Grossman (Y);
Library Trustees: two three-year terms: *Lisa Sullivan-Werner (Y); *Rachel Flint (Y);
Moderator: Larry Farber (U);

Planning Board: two five-year terms: *Tom Ewing (Y); Van Stoddard (N);
School Committee: two three-year terms: Jessica Rocheleau (N); Becky Tew (N);
Select Board: one three-year term: Melissa Colbert (N).
*Denotes statement below or in March Newsletter.
____________________________

Notes from Around Town

· Candidate’s Night!! The Select Board will host candidates running for contested elections at their April 23
·  meeting at 7:00 pm.
· Transfer Station summer hours: Wednesday 4pm to 7pm. Saturday and Sunday 9:30 am to 1pm.
· The Council on Aging sponsors a  foot care clinic with  Foot Care by Nurses on the 3rd Tuesday of the month at the Leverett Town Hall for Leverett residents over 60 years old. The 30-minutes sessions are by appointment only. Please contact Fay Zipkowitz at 367-9573 or email: the_czarina@fastmail.fm A suggested donation of $35-45 helps cover COA costs.
NEXT NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

1 June 2024



1 October 2024
Send news items, seeds and plant divisions to Lisa Stratford, Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054; leave them in the Newsletter box at Town Hall or email to townclerk@leverett.ma.us.  
Candidate’s Statements

Planning Board

I am a landscape architect with 20 years of experience in design, planning; and permitting of many types of development projects. I was a member of the Town of Maynard Planning Board for 8 years, chair for 5, prior to moving to Leverett in 2022. During my time on the Maynard Board, I worked with my colleagues to review site plan applications and special permits, as well as proactively writing new by-laws and board regulations. As chair, I oversaw the implementation of a large redevelopment project into mixed-use commercial and housing in collaboration with the Select Board, Town Counsel, the developer and adjacent stakeholders, carefully working to protect the interests of all parties in negotiating a number of contentious issues including traffic, utilities, lighting and screening, and environmental impact, etc. I am excited about the opportunity to join the Leverett Planning Board and provide my insight on the important issues that the Town will face in the coming years regarding the protection and enhancement of our precious Town character.

Thank you, Greg Tuzzolo

_______________________
In early 2022 I joined the call put out by the Planning Board for residents interested in shaping the Town's Comprehensive Plan, which was then called the "master plan." Since then, I have continued to work on that project as a member of the Steering Group, putting together surveys, small group meetings, and workshops to get to the heart of how residents want to shape the future of our Town. Now, I'm running for a seat on the actual Planning Board, and I hope I've earned your vote.

You've probably seen my name, Kimberly VanWagner, on a flier, mailing, or email to you - or maybe I've dropped off materials at your house. I'm always reaching out to listen and to convince people to participate more. Actually, I've never run for an election before - this time I've had to convince myself!

If you don't know me, I hope to meet you soon. Let's talk about living in Leverett, how we can come together to protect the land for future generations while making space for more people right now, and what we see as the costs and the opportunities. Now is the best time to make both concrete and aspirational plans for our community, and I'm happy to step up and help.

Kimberly VanWagner

Select Board
When Melissa Colbert stopped by the other day, she told me she was not planning to run for another term on the Selectboard. I was sorry to hear that, as she has served the town well during her tenure. Melissa suggested that I consider running for a position on the Selectboard as she thought I would be a good fit for the job. Although I had not contemplated a run before our conversation, on further consideration I decided that I would like to serve the town in this capacity. I would be honored to serve as Selectperson for the Town of Leverett. 

A resident of Leverett for 8 years, I have served on the Finance Committee for 4 years. I have become familiar with town finances and am actively involved in budget decisions. 

While a resident of Northfield (MA), I served as vice-chair on the Pioneer Valley Regional School Committee for 13 years. I also led the PVRSC finance committee. I was the lead negotiator for PVRS through 3 contract cycles with the school unions. We successfully negotiated contracts in a collegial and respectful environment.

I was a member of the Northfield select board for 3 years. In addition to participating in the usual municipal duties of the position, I was active in the fight against the Northeast Pipeline. I took a leadership role in the organization of the Massachusetts Coalition Against the Pipeline, a 12-town coalition that worked to oppose the pipeline. As spokesperson for that organization, I met with other select boards, activists, and concerned citizens as we worked together to defeat the Kinder Morgan project.   

I was a founding member of, and served on the board of, the Community Health Center of Franklin County. I also served on the board of the Holyoke Community Health Center. I was a member of the finance committee of the Northeast Foundation for Children.

The common thread in all the work I have done is a commitment to support the broader community in which I live. My ability to work with those of differing opinions to find common ground is a valuable asset of mine. 

I believe that I can provide the dynamic leadership Leverett needs as we navigate the financial, social and development challenges the future will bring. It will be important for the town plan for the potential redevelopment of the Kittridge property to ensure that our interests are represented.  I believe I am well suited to the task of representing the town’s interests as we negotiate with the developers about appropriate development on that property. 

I look forward to applying my experiences in town government, combined with my negotiating skills, to a seat on the Select Board. I look forward to contributing to the town, preserving what we love and planning for our future. 

Thank you for your support.
Jed Proujansky
School Committee

To me, thriving public schools are the heart of community because they meet the needs of the present and the future. Since 2020, my family and I have found a true home in Leverett. While I grew up in the foothills of the Catskill mountains in New York, we arrived here after 15 years in my husband’s hometown of New Orleans, a place always in our hearts. We returned to the Northeast so that our daughter, a current 3rd grader at LES, could enjoy the kind of public school education and community life I had growing up in a similar small town. We feel so fortunate to have found that here in Leverett.

To the school committee, I bring a diverse set of skills learned through various careers. I am a grant writer and telehealth optometrist, with a background as a mental health counselor, adjunct professor and small business owner. A passionate listener, I enjoy using my curiosity to learn and synthesize to find solutions. I’m so excited to work with others in the community to explore opportunities to make education both life-giving for our families and sustainable for all our neighbors in the years to come.

Marnie Genre

Select Board
Happy Spring, Happy Eclipse Season, everyone! Here is what your Select Board has been up to so far this season: 

The future of Rattlesnake Gutter Road: multiple lively discussions were had regarding the fate and future of the town’s beloved walking trail road. For some time, the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust has been grappling with how to secure funds to maintain the road for safe pedestrian and emergency traffic. On February 8th, the executive committee of the Franklin Regional Council of Governments (FRCOG) responded to a Select Board petition for official discontinuance of the road as a county road. Such a decision would allow the road to be eligible for Community Preservation Act funding as well as Mass Trails funding for sustainable repair for both emergency vehicle access and recreation. Fortunately, the FRCOG executive committee voted a majority “aye”; we expect to see fundings projects gain momentum as soon as this fall. 

Budget Season: 

The Select Board started off budget season with a guidance of 2.5% increase in departmental budgets.

Hot topics: 

-Elementary school budget: despite being a largely level services budget, the school was strained due to waning of covid related federal relief funding. Notably, a significant part of this funding was directed towards addressing youth mental health challenges that skyrocketed during the pandemic, and have unfortunately continued at high levels to this day.

-Regional school budget: with a $1.6 million budget shortfall this year, all four towns in the regional school district (Leverett, Amherst, Pelham, and Shutesbury) were asked to increase their relative contributions - over $64,000 for Leverett, increasing the contribution from a 4% increase to an 8.2% increase. The finance committee was split on how to address this issue, and the Select Board voted 3-0 to present a special article for this funding request at Town Meeting, pending the outcome of further discussion with the four towns. 

-4th full-time police officer: personnel board recommended the hiring of a fourth full-time police officer, which would provide additional coverage hours, ease administrative burden, and give officers a 2-hour overlap on shifts. 

-Part time programming position for the library: as a fantastic community resource in Leverett for youth, elders, and everyone in between, we were pleased to see that the library is continuing to focus its efforts on maintaining a strong community programming component. 

Visit from our State Representative: We had an informative meeting with our State Representative, Natalie Blais, wherein she updated the community on some recent fiscal challenges, including acknowledging that Leverett in particular, falls into a difficult wedge in the Chapter 70 state funding, leaving us with challenges to the school budget compared to other similar towns. While she agreed that now is a good time to argue for revising the formula, the task of getting it changed would be quite difficult. 

-Melissa Colbert, for the Leverett Select Board

Tax Relief Committee

Please consider donating to this year’s Tax Relief Fund when paying your property taxes. We need your donations to help eligible seniors and disabled Leverett residents.

Just $5 -$10 will make a difference!

As with the last tax bill, there’ll be an insert on which you may indicate the worthy cause you choose to donate to and in what amount. (your check should be made out to: Town of Leverett, and note on check should indicate it’s for Tax Relief Fund).

Please generously support the Senior Tax Relief Program-many seniors love this town and wish to “age in place”, but struggle to keep up with rising property tax bills.

Donations are welcome at any time, BUT…

We Urge You to DONATE NOW-DON’T WAIT!

Applications for Tax Relief can be submitted up until 4/15/24, for financial assistance with the next tax bill (due May 1, 2024).

Friends of the Leverett Library

A new museum pass has been added to the list of passes purchased by the Friends: New Salem Museum and Academy of Fine Art. The other passes available are: Eric Carle Museum, Clark Art Institute, Mass MOCA, Springfield Museums, Magic Wings, Children’s Museum at Holyoke, Historic Deerfield, and the Pioneer Valley Symphony. The passes are up-to-date and available at the library circulation desk. 

In addition, we continue to help fund library programs and projects such as weekly playgroup, annual speakers, and garden maintenance.

Thanks to many generous donors, we are nearly over the top of the $10,000 goal for the first step toward new outdoor space for our library!

CodeRED System
Code Red is the mass messaging system used by the town to communicate with residents for emergencies and for general information.  Communications can come by phone, email and text.  Please make sure that you are registered in the Code Red system.  To do so, visit the Code Red website and create a "managed account" to input or update your information.  You can find the Code Red website from the town web page, www.leverett.ma.us.  Click on the link located at the right/center of this page under Code Red logo or go to the bottom of the Leverett home page and see the Code Red link. Once at the Code Red welcome page, follow the instructions to sign up for CodeRED. 

Once you create your managed account you can update your information at any time, join any notification groups that are made available and also download the Code Red app for your phone.  You do have the option to opt out of general notifications if you choose.  If you are not able to change the setting how you would like, feel free to reach out to Code Red customer service at 1-866-939-0911. 

Adjust your caller ID and/or your contact lists to accept the following numbers:  866-419-5000 For emergency notifications; and 855-969-4636 for general non-emergency notifications.  Initial tests have shown that some people have received some variation of the above information on their caller ID. Please become familiar with what comes up on your phone so you can recognize and not ignore these potentially important calls.

An additional feature:  If you missed a call and would like to hear the last message delivered to your phone, simply dial the number displayed and you will be able to replay the last message.

APPLICATION FOR A 2023 DOG LICENSE
Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female* ($5.00)


Name of owner













Phone






Address
























Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Send check payable to Town of Leverett, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization, proof of rabies immunization,
 and a business-size self-addressed stamped envelope to Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.

Come to Town Meeting April 27, 2024, 9:00 am Leverett School Gym

—be involved in your town. The sixth grade will be selling coffee/tea and goodies, the Village Coop will be selling lunch. Childcare provided.
Please bring the enclosed copies of the Warrant and Budget to Town Meeting. Thank you!
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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